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                   Town of Paxton

                Board of Selectmen

            697 Pleasant Street, Paxton, MA 01612

       (508) 754-7638 – phone (508) 797-0966 – fax

                     dparsons@townofpaxton.net
Regular Meeting Minutes
Wednesday, December 29, 2021
Meeting Location: John Bauer Senior Center 17 West Street, Paxton, MA 01612
Members Present:                    Peter Bogren, Jr., Chairman




 Julia N. Pingitore, Vice Chair





 Kirk R. Huehls, Clerk
Town Administrator:

 Carol L. Riches, Town Administrator


Attendees:
 see Attendee List
The Chair called the meeting to order at 7:00pm.
Public Comment
· No comments made at this time.
Right of First Refusal for 46A Brooks Rd
· Motion (KH) seconded (PB) to waive the Towns right of First Refusal for land located at 46A Brooks Rd.  Unanimous, all in favor. 
Right of First Refusal for 75 South Street

· Motion (KH) seconded (PB) to waive the Towns right of First Refusal for land located at 75 South Street.  Unanimous, all in favor. 
Appoint Deirdre Malone to the Board of Assessors
· Motion (KH) seconded (PB) to appoint Deirdre Malone to the Board of Assessors.    Unanimous, all in favor. 
Appoint Dylan Harvey as a full time Public Safety Officer

· Motion (KH) seconded (PB) to appoint Dylan Harvey as a full time Public Safety Officer.  Unanimous, all in favor. 
ARPA presentation
· (JP)   Presented for the American Rescue Plan Act Committee a list of projects that they
            would like to have funded along with the process that the Committee went through to 
            determine what projects to bring forward. The full presentation can be obtained in the 
            Board of Selectmen’s office. 
· (JP)  The first project the committee would like to bring forward is the improvement to internet access at Richards Memorial Library for $12,000.
· Motion (KH) seconded (PB) to approve the internet at Richards Memorial Library  for $12,000.  Unanimous, all in favor. 
· (JP)  The second project the committee would like to bring forward is for the Police Bridge Academy for $10,000.
· Chief Savasta stated, this is an unfunded state mandate and this money would allow me to send two officers at this time. 
· Motion (KH) seconded (PB) to approve the Bridge Academy  for $10,000.  Unanimous, all in favor. 
· (JP)  The third project the committee would like to bring forward is for a Town Health Agent for $25,000.
· Motion (KH) seconded (PB) to approve the Town Health Agent for $25,000.  Unanimous, all in favor. 
· (JP)  The fourth project that the committee would like to bring forward is for tree maintenance for $100,000.
· Motion (KH) seconded (PB) to approve the tree maintenance for $100,000.  Unanimous, all in favor. 
· (JP)  The fifth project that the committee would like to bring forward is for an electronic sign at the Town Hall for $30,000.
· Motion (KH) seconded (PB) to approve the electronic sign at the Town Hall for $30,000.  Unanimous, all in favor. 
· (JP)  The sixth project that the committee would like to bring forward is for an electronic sign at the Public Safety Complex for $49,900
· Motion (KH) seconded (PB) to approve the electronic sign at the Public Safety Complex $49,900.  Unanimous, all in favor. 
· (JP)  The seventh project that the committee would like to bring forward is for an Emergency Operation Center build out at the Public Safety Complex for $15,000.
· Motion (KH) seconded (PB) to approve the Emergency Operation Center build out for $15,000.  Unanimous, all in favor. 
· (KH)  Does that include everything that is needed?
· Chief Savasta stated, this will set up six complete workstations.

· (PB)  How does that room change from its current set up?
· Chief Savasta replied, there will be three cubicles that will be set up in the room.

· (JP)  The eight project that the committee would like to being forward is for an Emergency Management Trailer for $90,000.
· Motion (KH) seconded (PB) to approve the Emergency Management Trailer for  $90,000.  Unanimous, all in favor. 
· (PB)  What size is the trailer? 
· (JP)  It is 24 feet long and 8.5 feet wide and weighs 9800lbs. We already have vehicles in town that can tow it and it will be garaged.
· (JP)  The ninth project that the committee would like to move forward is the Water Tower generator for $25,000.
· Motion (KH) seconded (PB) to approve the Water Tower generator for $25,000.  Unanimous, all in favor. 
· (KH)  We need to make sure it is the right size with a little head room.
· (JP)  The final project is premium pay for essential workers. The committee has chosen to leave this decision to the Board of Selectmen. It is unclear as to what will be spent by the state and if this will reach our town. We have $102,000 left at this point in the ARPA funds. Currently we have forty employees that would qualify. 
· (PB)  Lets add this to a future agenda to give the Governor a little more time to act on the state funds. Let us discuss this again in mid to late February.
Town Counsel email
· Motion (JP) seconded (KH) to approve the release of the Town Counsel emails pertaining to the Finance Committee.  Unanimous, all in favor. 
COVID update

· (JP)  - Numbers are higher this October, November, and December than last year at this  
            time. 
· Vaccinations – over six months you are no longer vaccinated. Only 30% of town residents have received their booster.
· New guidelines – isolate for 5 days as long as you are asymptomatic and wear a mask for the next five days.
· Close contact – not vaccinated you would quarantine for five days, have a negative test and masks for five additional days. If you are vaccinated, you do not need to quarantine. The schools will keep current criteria. 
· We do have a limited number of test kits if we have a situation that we need them. The town will not receive any free tests to provide to residents. 
· They are recommending a fourth vaccine for immunocompromised individuals. 
· Local Boards of Health are not getting calls out for all the contact tracing. Prioritize the ones that have the biggest impact. A lot of self-compliance going forward.
Appoint members to the Town Administrator Search Committee

· (JP)  Mike Benoit has asked to remove his name from the list of members because he received a letter from a town resident. The resident expressed concern that there is a fine line in regard to conflict of interest because he is a Fire Department employee and a member of the Light Board. The letter continued to state that they felt that this could be viewed as the Town Administrator having some kind of beholding to the Fire Department and so the appearance of a potential conflict was problematic and purposeful. Mr. Benoit called and said if there is such a perception that he does not want that to reflect on the Fire Department and he would prefer to step back. I do not have a current replacement but I am working on it. I would move to put the other four members forward and then appoint another member at then next meeting. There is only one member that was brought forward by Carol the others were chosen by me and another town member.
· (KH)  I requested the Town Administrator job description and have not received it yet. 
· (JP)  What would be in the job description that would change who goes on the committee?
· (KH)  We all have a different idea of what we need in an Administrator.
· (JP)  I do not see the connection between the job description and the search committee.
As a committee we need to discuss the qualification and agree upon them. The job description was undated a couple of year ago and the committee will have that description in front of them. 
· (PB)  requested that the job description be sent to Selectmen Huehls and that it be put on town website. 
· (CR)  We will ensure that the Government Act is on the website as well.
· (PB)  I prefer to move the first four members through now.
· (JP)  The more we put this off the longer that we are leaving the position open. I would like to see the committee approved tonight. 
· Neil Bagdis, town resident stated, you have a short list of four people which Julia is one. You should have a process that is more transparent and open it up to more potential candidates for the Search Committee.
· (PB)  Julia has already been appointed as the chair of this committee and she has put together the committee members. We will move it forward to another meeting.

· Neil Bagdis, stated there is an issue with the process. MMA guidebook recommends that you do not have a Board of Selectmen member as a member of the Search Committee.

· (PB)  It is not unprecedent that a Board of Selectmen member be on the Selection Committee. Our next meeting is scheduled for January 10th.
· Jack Malone, town resident, stated why not only have a three member committee.

· (PB)  I would like to see a five member committee. 
Wachusett Earthday
· Motion (KH) seconded (JP) to approve the Memorandum of Understanding for Wachusett Earthday.  Unanimous, all in favor. 
Meeting Minutes

· Motion (JP) seconded (KH) to approve the Regular Meeting Minutes from December 13, 2021.  Unanimous, all in favor. 
Town Administrator update

· Financial Policies
Through the Community Compact Grant, we are working through creating financial policies. I want to thank Larissa Kennedy, Town Accountant and Donna Couture, Collector Treasury for their invaluable assistance and time that they have contributed to date.
· HR Policies

Through the Community Compact Grant, we will start work on the HR policies in January. Donna Graf-Parsons will be heavily involved in assisting the Collins Group formalize these policies.

· WRSD Budget Meeting
I have provided a letter that was received from WRSD of dates to meet with the school official. Please provide a couple of dates to respond back to the district.
January 31st but is an alternative date available  February 3rd 10th 17 March 3rd.

· Grant information
Is now available on the town website.
· Conservation agent
Mia McDonald is resigning from her position as the Conservation agent so we have an empty position.

Public sessions
· Mark Love, town resident, I have a question as to why there was a public session at beginning and end of the meeting.
· (PB)  That was done to provide an opportunity for people to comment prior to a topic being brought up. I was trying to keep an orderly format.

· Mark Love, I asked Julia for the job description and she sent me a copy and Carol also sent it. I read it and it needs some work before it goes public. I do not want people to think poorly of the Town.

· Neil Bagdis, asked for clarification as to when the public can talk at a Board meeting.

· (PB)  I will allow discussion to take place during the meeting.

· Adjourned Meeting at   9:10 pm, Unanimous all in favor. (JP) yes, (KH) yes, (PB) yes.
The next meeting is scheduled for Monday, January 10, 2022, at 7:00pm. 
Documents from the Meeting filed in BOS office:
Agenda

Attendance list
Town Administrators update

Meeting minutes

ARPA presentation
Respectfully submitted,
Donna Graf-Parsons
Executive Assistant
